E3 Talking Points on the Board of Governors’ Meeting



· On August 1, 2005, the E3/EU received copy of an Iranian letter to the IAEA, in which Iran notifies the Agency of its decision to immediately resume conversion activities at the Isfahan facility. 
· The E3/EU are deeply concerned by this unilateral step taken byIran. 
· The Iranian move occurs just a few days before the E3/EU intend to present Iran with their proposals for long term arrangements. Indeed, theE3/EU had undertaken the commitment at ministerial level, both publicly and privately, on 25 May 2005, in Geneva, to present Iran with a detailed proposal on the way forward by the ‘end of July/beginning of August’. In their July 30th letter to Rouhani, the E3 Foreign Ministers confirmed that they planned to present a proposal in Tehran by not later than August 7th. 
· The proposal (text now agreed and will be presented to the Iranians on 5 August) will be comprehensive, and will offer the prospect of a close relationship between Iran and Europe. It supports the development of a safe, economically viable and proliferation-proof civilian nuclear programme in Iran and consolidates and develops the benefits already brought by the E3/EU-Iran dialogue in the political ands ecurity fields, and in the context of economic and technological cooperation. But it goes further and offers a unique opportunity for Iran to regain the confidence of the International Community. 
· We hope that Iran would take the necessary time to study carefully that offer in all its aspects, and consider the opportunity to develop a forward-looking partnership with Europe, in the interest of the Iranian people. We have proposed a meeting of senior officials at the end of August and a ministerial level meeting in September to take the process forward. 
· The Paris Agreement, reached between the E3/Eu and Iran on 15November 2004, stated clearly that sustaining the suspension was essential for the continuation of the E3/EU – Iran process. The Iranian decision, if it is implemented, would thus constitute a clear breach of the Paris Agreement, in which Iran committed to continue its suspension and to include all enrichment related and reprocessing activities. That suspension specifically includes all tests or production at any Iranian conversion installation. It would also be a breach of the unanimously adopted, IAEA Board of Governors resolutions calling on Iran to suspend enrichment-related and reprocessing activities pending resolution of outstanding issues related to its breaches of safeguards obligations. 
· The E3/EU have consistently made clear that they do not challenge Iran’s rights under the NPT. But the NPT also imposes obligations. Iran’s established record of deception, described by the IAEA Director General and noted in the above-mentioned Board Resolutions, has raised doubts that her programme is exclusively for peaceful purposes. That is the reason why Iran needs to restore international confidence over an extended period of time. 
· None of the activities covered by the suspension are necessary for Iran to develop its civil nuclear programme. There is no practical use for the product (“UF6” gas) of the uranium conversion facility neither does a declared indigenous operational enrichment facility exist to use UF6 as feedstock, nor is there any overseas market. Nor is there currently any nuclear reactor in operation needing indigenously produced fuel. The Russian Federation has contracted to provide the necessary fuel for the Bushehr power plant for its first ten years and Russia has said it is prepared to supply fuel for the rest of the operating life of the reactor. 
· The E3/EU will be convening an emergency meeting of the IAEA Board next week and will propose that the Board call on Iran to reverse her course of action, to stick to her commitments and to refrain from going ahead with her announced resumption of conversion activities in Isfahan. 
· We hope that the Board will, as in the past, remain united on this important non-proliferation issue. 
· We still hope that the Iranians will not seek to have the seals removed. Your support, both bilaterally with the Iranians and at the IAEA Board will be important. 
